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Recommendations for SECVA:
1. GGAC recommends that VHA leadership maintain FTE levels of program offices charged with providing national oversight for foundational programs.  As VISNs and VAMCs devote more resources to such efforts they will become ever more dependent on commensurate levels of oversight and monitoring to ensure quality and safety are maintained.

2. GGAC recommends that its charge to “advise the Secretary and Under Secretary for Health on overall geriatric issues” should include, at the earliest possibility, its involvement in the selection process of the Chief Consultant for Geriatrics and Extended Care (GEC).  
 
3. GGAC recommends AGAINST reassigning oversight and monitoring of extended care programs to an office other than GEC. GEC expertise in matters of extended care is unmatched elsewhere in VHA. The highly vulnerable condition of patients served in these programs puts them at elevated risk for unfavorable outcomes from the poor quality care likely to result from inadequate monitoring. 

4. GGAC recommends VHA undertake a program by the end of FY18 for ensuring and maintaining competencies in caring for aging Veterans, with an emphasis on suicide prevention, in 50% of VA clinical staff by end the end of FY19 and 100% by the end of FY20. The group of Veterans at highest risk for suicide is elderly males with chronic disease; enhancing clinician’s competencies in addressing chronic disability, depression, dementia, functional decline, and end of life needs is suicide prevention that targets a large and growing, high-risk group of Veterans. The educational efforts must be tracked and continuously improved through carefully selected performance and process metrics.

5. GGAC recommends that, at the earliest possible opportunity, SecVA identify measurable patient outcomes for each of his five priorities, to convey to staff the results to which they should be working.  Inadequately explicit outcomes results in avoidable ambiguity and suboptimal results.

6. GGAC recommends VA and VHA leadership immediately begin to involve Veterans and their families in the modernization process, just as all field units are encouraged to seek stakeholder input in as many of their actions and plans as possible, at every opportunity.  A truly Veteran-centric enterprise must seek and integrate this critical input at all levels of decision-making. 

7. GGAC recommends VHA immediately initiate VHA collaboration with Centers for Medicare/Medicaid Services (CMS) to design, build, and implement by the end of FY19 a facile means for coordinating the care of Veterans served by both systems.  From 2006-2012, lack of coordination resulted in VA providing at least $18B for services that a Medicare Advantage intermediary was already responsible for providing. Each year that elapses without this being addressed represents another $3B of VHA resources wasted.

8. GGAC recommends VA take the lead before the end of FY18 in resuming the interdepartmental government effort, initiated and then halted in late 2016, to focus expertise on identifying the multifactorial challenges posed by an aging society; and to identify, prioritize, and guide the diverse strategic approaches thereby identified as necessary for addressing them. 

9. GGAC recommends that the Eastern Colorado GRECC not yet be granted full status as a GRECC but remain Provisionally Approved, pending a repeat review by GGAC sometime before the end of the GRECC’s sixth year (i.e., by September 30, 2020).  No additional Special Purpose funds will support the GRECC but, as stipulated in the Memorandum of Understanding between the Eastern Colorado VA Health Care System, VISN 19, and the University of Colorado School of Medicine contained in the site’s original application for a GRECC, those three organizations will share equally in supporting the program until such time as its VERA Research Allocation offsets its core personnel costs, or until September 30, 2020, whichever comes first.

10. GGAC recommends expedient identification, approval, and onboarding of an Under Secretary for Health (USH).   USH is crucial for providing definitive decision making on details of modernization, organizational leadership and structure, and staffing.  Each day VHA lacks an empowered leader fosters staff turnover and wastes finite resources.

Recommendations for the GEC Program Office:
11. GGAC recommends GEC follow up with the National Research Advisory Committee and Office of Research and Development leadership to foster an increased number of grant applications submitted for peer review by the Aging and Clinical Geriatrics Committee (AGCG).  These discussions should also convey that GGAC recommends ORD exempt GRECC PhD investigators from having to apply for eligibility to submit Merit Review applications to ORD. 

12. GGAC recommends GEC work with the Advisory Committee Management Office and VHA Chief of Staff to improve the process for reviewing and developing a response from SecVA to GGAC’s annual recommendations by the end of FY18.


Meeting called to order by Rear Admiral W. Clyde Marsh, 8:15am, October 23, 2017
Admiral Marsh welcomed the group and thanked them for their participation.  He also welcomed the newest member, Dr. Joseph Ouslander, who shared brief comments on his background and current position. He noted that he was one of VA’s first Fellows in Geriatric Medicine, having trained at the Sepulveda GRECC and UCLA in the late 1970s.

Review of the agenda
Admiral Marsh reviewed the proposed agenda and provided updates related to speakers and presentation times. Dr. Shay pointed out that Dr. Thomas Lynch would be attending the meeting on 10/23/17 and that this would be an excellent opportunity for GGAC members to ask questions regarding the current modernization plan and recruitment of the Chief Consultant for GEC.

Richard Allman, MD (Chief Consultant, GEC)
Dr. Allman thanked the group for attending the meeting and reminded them that the goal of GEC is to help VA empower Veterans and the nation to rise above the challenges of aging, disability, and serious illness.  He then described a number of impactful factors that are currently impacting VA, VHA, and GEC.

The group watched the brief October 12, 2017 video of the Secretary of Veterans Affairs (SecVA) speaking about VA Modernization—a suite of changes that all Executive departments are undergoing at the direction of the President.  Modernization includes:
· movement of resources away from Washington and closer to the point of service delivery (including an overall reduction of VACO staffing by 30%); 
· moving decision-making to the field and refocusing VACO roles to oversight and reporting
· downsizing agencies; 
· an enhanced focus on what VA should do and shedding what others do better; and 
· reducing internal redundancy.

Dr. Allman described how each of these is impacting GEC.  Last time GGAC met (April 2017), GEC was divided into a policy office and an operations office that did their best to work as one team.  The two offices have been now merged as of July of 2017.  The combined office has a 15% vacancy rate and, because all offices have been told to downsize, GEC won’t lose additional personnel but probably won’t be able to fill the open positions either.  Dr. Bernard asked if less staff is adequate to manage the office.  Dr. Allman stated he was unable to answer that question now because the scope of programs managed by the office going forward may change.   See Recommendation 1.

Dr. Allman also shared that within the new organization there will be only be one leader for GEC.  His current term expires January 12, 2018 and the position has been posted nationally. He is applying for a second four-year term but there is no assurance he will be selected.  Once a leader is appointed, the individual will be offered a 4-year appointment and clearly will have a major say in how the future unfolds.  See Recommendation 2.

An important aspect of Modernization is adopting a greater focus on those services VA provides better than the private sector (“Foundational Services”); and purchasing those that the private sector can provide at lower cost than VA.  GEC has been designated as a “Foundational Service” along with Primary Care, Mental Health, Spinal Cord Injury, Traumatic Brain Injury, Care Management, and Pain Management.  To assist this shift and to give more control closer to the point of care delivery, VHA will redistribute about $1B that had been funding for VACO activities to the VISNs and Medical Centers. The impact of this on GEC is that $4.2 million—approximately half of the office’s discretionary budget--is being immediately taken away.  Programs whose status is thereby imperiled include Shared Decision Making, GEC website, GEC Data Analysis Center, Veteran Community Partnerships, and the mentored partnerships to disseminate the successful non-institutional extended care models (such as Hospital in Home, Transitional Care, Mobile Veterans Program of adult day care, Gerofit, among others).  Expansion of these projects has been placed on hold until further notice.  

Admiral Marsh asked whether the changes in GEC at the VACO level would impact GEC programs at the field level.  Dr. Allman noted that, in addition to movement of resources from central office to field sites, there will be greater input from non-VACO personnel on policy and operational matters, through a network of advisory councils and committees. To that end, a group of selected VISN leaders, Medical Center leaders, and a few geriatrics subject matter experts participated in a strategic planning event September 2017 to help direct GEC’s Modernization. The new organizational chart that was developed has not been approved and therefore was not shared with GGAC, but was described as having two major branches in the office: activities that need to be integrated with VHA program areas (e.g., GeriPACT, geriatric inpatient and Emergency Department activities, etc.) and the other overseeing the programs for which GEC is solely or nearly solely responsible (e.g., Community Living Centers; Hospice and Palliative Care; etc.).  This heightened focus on integration with other programs is consistent with an ongoing effort for GEC to integrate plans with Primary Care and Mental Health, in order to reduce redundancy and clarify and advance efforts through shared goals.

Drs. Allman and Edes need to continuously educate VA leaders new to the agency who mistakenly equate GEC with nursing home services, or exclusively with elderly Veterans.  Top leaders have suggested that perhaps all the non-institutional and purchased extended care services should be the responsibility of an office other than GEC. This fuels the concern GGAC raised last year to the Secretary about the need to ensure clinical and case management competencies inform those responsible for VHA’s growing purchased care program.  Dr. Cohen noted how extended care is provided to an increasing degree on behalf of younger Veterans.  He added that the private sector is now seeing that geriatrics provides a valuable service regardless of a person’s age, and is critical to holding health care costs in check through its emphases on better informed patient choices and effective team care. GGAC recommends VA continue to support shared decision-making among GEC and the Office of Community Care in the purchased extended care program.  See Recommendation 3.

Dr. Ouslander noted that GEC’s dilemma is that its expertise informs strategic plans for the field but now the field will be making the decisions about which programs and services are offered. Dr. Allman clarified that much of the spirit driving Modernization is that various oversight groups for decades have noted that VA is too slow to act and inconsistent when it does.  The hope is the movement of resources and control to the field will address the rate of change, but consistency is unlikely to be improved if program offices are not consulted.  Furthermore many in the field (for example, clinicians in GEC programs) ask VACO to help them comply with national guidance yet others in the field (for example, VAMC and VISN leaders) state that VACO has too many programs and too many policies. An overarching issue is that there are not enough clinicians with advanced competencies or training in geriatrics.

GGAC recognizes that VHA cannot recruit enough geriatricians and others with expertise to meet the needs dictated by the demographics of the Veteran population.  As such, GGAC recommends that VHA provide the resources necessary to train all providers in geriatrics—see Recommendation 4.  Furthermore, GGAC also recommends that GEC, as a Foundational service, be included in discussions and decision making that directly affect the care of Veterans receiving those services.  See Recommendation 1.

Dr. Cohen voiced concerned about the potential loss of gains of geriatric programming that has been developed over the years.  He applauded the merger of GEC Policy and Operations however recommended that VHA not dilute or remove FTE or existing programs, based on an arbitrary number, without an evaluation of redundancies or overlaps.  Admiral Marsh agreed that if modernization is not handled properly, GEC and VA could lose ground in the care of older Veterans. See Recommendation 1.

Dr. Halter offered that the Modernization video implied that the VA is broken and needs fixing.  Yet VA has many programs—the GEC Continuum among them--that are exemplary and even superior to what is available outside VA, and which should not be considered broken or dismissed reflexively.  Dr. Gifford concurred, cautioning against changing just for the sake of making a change.  VHA should be asking,  “What outcomes is the organization attempting to achieve?”  The success or failure of changes should be made based on pre-determined outcomes.  See Recommendation 5.  Dr. Ouslander agreed that quality measures should be driving Modernization.  Dr. Halter stressed that VA’s continued focus on younger Veterans at the expense of developing programs for older Veterans is setting the agency up for continuing to under-serve the aging, since today’s younger Veterans will still be VA’s responsibility as they age.


Steve Young, MS, Deputy Under Secretary for Health for Operations and Management (DUSHOM)
Mr. Young welcomed Joseph Ouslander as the newest member of GGAC and presented him with a certificate.  

Mr. Young shared his background of 40 years of experience within VA and his recent appointment as the DUSHOM. Previously, he was the Medical Center Director of the VA Salt Lake City Healthcare System.  

Mr. Young described aspects of the significant amount of change that has occurred in the last year.  Currently, VHA has an Acting Under Secretary for Health, Dr. Carolyn Clancy, whose title is Executive In Charge.  VHA is also lucky to have an MD as the Secretary for Veterans Affairs.  Dr. Shulkin has declared that privatization will not happen on his watch but to ensure that, VA needs to focus on what it does best and buy what it does not.  One way to support this is to transfer Special Purpose Funds to General Funds, from which they can be distributed according to the Veterans Equitable Resource Allocation (VERA) model. Sites will be held responsible for achieving what VACO intended to accomplish with the funds. The merger of the two GEC offices had been requested on more than one set of recommendations from GGAC—this should foster more efficient functioning.

Dr. Gifford asked Mr. Young to describe his goals for older Veterans.  Mr. Young noted that Dr. Shulkin initially joined VHA when access was the major challenge—he regarded VHA as an inefficient organization and took steps to reduce the inefficiency. With access now improving, this frees up the VA to focus on the scope of care.  Dr. Gifford suggested that more Veterans who choose VA may lead to access issues again.  Mr. Young agreed and discussed how the cost of healthcare and increases in budget are not sustainable over time.  VHA needs to provide services more efficiently.  Mr. Young shared that decreasing VACO costs and transferring funds to the field is one way to be more efficient.  Dr. Gifford mentioned that just because someone cares for the elderly does not mean they know how to manage care of older Veterans.  Geriatrics and extended care bring the expertise how to manage these complex patients.  GEC and GRECCs needs to be at the table during discussions of modernization.  If VHA silos these experts, they cannot help.  Dr. O’Brien-Suric asked whether, as reorganization is being developed, GGAC will be allowed to comment on the changes.  Mr. Young did not have any answer for this question.  Dr. Gifford stressed to DUSHOM that GEC is much more than demented old people and nursing homes.  For example, hospitals consult with geriatricians to address their falls, readmissions, and the ongoing need for more facile and effective interdisciplinary team work. Care of younger patients benefits from geriatrics expertise in substance abuse, aversive behaviors, and health behaviors. See Recommendation 4.

Dr. Cohen shared his experience that blanket money to the field is highly susceptible to being swept up by the emergency of the day.  He stated his concern that greater consideration should be given to protect essential programs.  Mr. Young stated that caution is why VHA is re-evaluating this decision on sending Special Purpose Funds to the VISNs and Medical Centers.  If the Special Purpose Funding is transferred to the medical centers, there will be clear expectations on how the medical centers will use these funds.  Dr. Halter shared that VA is a huge agency and that GEC in VA is regarded outside VA as the national leader in geriatrics.  He suggested as VHA approaches Modernization that the agency evaluate its decisions carefully and develop metrics to judge the progress and appropriateness. See Recommendation 5. 

Dr. Beizer asked Mr. Young how GGAC recommendations are addressed at the VACO leadership level.  This is a key concern because some of the most recent set of recommendations have been around for years unaddressed.  Dr. Cohen added that GGAC has been frustrated to observe their recommendations to VACO leadership, SECVA, and Congress just get passed back to GEC and nothing gets accomplished.  Mr. Young asked for examples of unmet recommendations and was told the number of GRECCs does not match the congressional mandate and the number of vacancies in GRECC  FTE continues to grow.  Mr. Young indicated that GGAC will be meeting with Dr. Lynch later today to discuss those recommendations further.  Mr. Young indicated that he has only been in his current job 11 months and he is still learning how he can play a role in this committee’s recommendations.  For the future, he will ensure that he is getting regular updates on the committee’s recommendations.  

Dr. O’Brien-Suric stated that VA needs to recognize and celebrate that GEC and the GRECCs define the gold standard for geriatric care and lead the nation in care for older persons.  Rani Snyder concurred, noting that the John A. Hartford Foundation (JAHF) has worked with the VA and devoted close to $500M to staff recruitment and development in new models of care developed by VA.  Amy Berman shared that for support and services in the community, VA is the major trainer of geriatricians—no other single entity comes close.  VA also has developed the evidence base leading to innovative models of care such as Hospital in Home and JAHF funds the development and dissemination in the private sector.  GGAC is extremely concerned for the nation that VA GEC services and supports are imperiled by these recent changes, and urges strongly that VA not undo what it does so well.  See Recommendation 3. 

Thomas Lynch, MD, Assistant Deputy Under Secretary for Health (ADUSH) 
Dr. Lynch opened his session with a discussion about change, Modernization of VA, and SecVA’s Five priorities; choice, modernization, resources and realignment, improved access/timeliness of care, and suicide prevention.   Dr. Lynch described the recent plan that redirects Special Purpose Funds to the field, and reduces the number of metrics while focusing on key outcomes.  

As a part of Modernization, ADUSH was directed to merge the two GEC program offices, Operations and Policy—and to do the same with both Primary Care and Mental Health.  The initial charge was to ask those offices to 
· identify what their priorities are;
· identify what doesn’t have value; 
· identify what they should do less of ;
· identify what should the offices be doing more of; and 
· identify what the offices need to invent .

The next step is to bring the offices and organizational charts together with a focus on the organizational structure and the new priorities—and this was going on even as Dr. Lynch met with GGAC.  All programs in VHA will have an increase in aging Veterans and not enough geriatricians to take care of them.  Dr. Lynch asked GGAC how VHA should be training Primary Care Providers (PCPs) to care for aging veterans.  VHA is seeing an increase in geriatric suicides, specifically among those with terminal illness.  See Recommendation 4.  He also asked whether or not VHA is doing all it can to ensure that those with terminal illness receive palliative care.  The ADUSH’s goal is to get GEC, Mental Health, and Primary Care Program Offices working together to operate more effectively on these questions.  Extended care is not just for older patients.  

Dr. Beizer agreed with a plan to teach PCPs to care for older complex patients, but stressed that there may still be a time to call in a geriatrician and extended care is not just for elderly patients.  Dr. Lynch agreed but stated there are too many programs with too many case managers. Dr. Smith asked about maintaining interdisciplinary team work within VHA.  Dr. Lynch agreed that the medical centers are working together as interdisciplinary teams but VACO Program offices are not.  Dr. Lynch shared that he sees the GRECCs having an opportunity to bring educational programs to PCPs.  Dr. Cohen shared that the GRECCs are already doing this however do not have the resources to address a national-scale need. PCPs will also need to be trained to know when to call a geriatrician for assistance.  He likened this to the situation with congestive heart failure:  if only cardiologists managed CHF, it would be cost-prohibitive and likely impossible.  Instead, cardiologists devote much of their time to training generalists to undertake the bulk of the clinical CHF work. Dr. Ouslander stated that VHA will never have enough specialist staff trained to care for its older population.  He also indicated that education is necessary but is not enough to make a difference.  VHA will need tools and performance metrics to make an impact.  Dr. Gifford added that accountability and outcome metrics are necessary.  He shared that the CMS model holds the entire team accountable for the performance metrics and found success in this area. See Recommendation 4. 

Rani Snyder shared that JAHF has well established and long history of education in geriatrics. They have provided over $270M to universities working with the VA.; and over $500M dollars to implement new models of care—many developed in VA to the private sector.  VA GEC and GRECCS are excellent at providing education and new models of geriatric care in VA. Dr. Lynch shared that VA’s academic affiliation model has not changed since 1946 and needs to be revised to be relevant in a vastly evolved health system.  He added that there must be a way by which VHA can increase its value to its clients without adding cost.  Dr. Gifford asked him his definition of value.   Dr. Lynch acknowledged that a perception of value by the agency may differ from what is perceived by patients—and that any changes made should favor the second and be patient centric. 

Amy Berman pointed out to Dr. Lynch how VHA creates a pipeline for geriatric care nationally for Veterans and non-Veterans.  This older population is the VA’s largest population.  VA offers extraordinary GEC programming.  Hospital in Home is just one example.  The committee asked Dr. Lynch for his plan to ensure competency in geriatrics and how VHA will use the expertise to lead other areas such as oncology and surgery.  Dr. Lynch noted that VHA’s core business is its foundational services of GEC, Mental Health, and Primary Care. The goal is to focus on those services and place the resources in those areas with a plan to integrate those services across VHA.

Amy Berman asked how the Special Purpose Funds to the field will be used. Dr. Cohen asked how the ongoing implementation of innovative models of care will survive after the Special Purpose funding is repurposed.   Ms. Love reminded the ADUSH that the Veteran experience should always be in consideration:  is the Veteran at the table for Modernization discussions?  Dr. Lynch replied they are not at the table and agreed VHA needs to improve in this area.  See Recommendation 6.

Thomas O’Toole, MD, (Acting Senior Medical Advisor for ADUSH) 
Dr. O’Toole presented The Secretary’s “moon-shot initiative” called Choose Home.  Choose Home will redirect resources to ensure that Veterans who are at imminent risk for requiring long term care will be able to remain in whatever place they call home.  Choose Home builds off current GEC programming. Dr.  Cohen reminded the group that this initiative needs the Veterans’ and caregivers’ voices as not every Veteran is meant to stay at home.  Dr. Edes shared that Veterans who can benefit from programs like those that are the focus of Choose Home have been proven to experience a decrease in emergency room visits and hospitals stays, and have increased their use of Palliative Care.  Dr. Ouslander reminded the group that Veterans don’t always know what they need or want while keeping safety and quality in mind.      

Dr. O’Toole discussed three components of the initiative:
· a clinical platform ensuring that the goal is achieved;
· community partnerships because VA cannot do this alone; and 
· development of a Center of Excellence through which a coordinating program can coordinate ongoing innovations, underwrite future work in the area, and tap into SMEs across the country.  

One of the first steps is to identify high performing sites across the country and charge an executive committee with reviewing their best practices to develop a toolkit based on lessons learned.  The plan is for 100 Veterans to be enrolled by January 2018 in a model program and a toolkit developed by April 2018.  This can be used as a blue print to develop the identified programming and expertise at other sites. 

The Executive Committee will develop a scope of services from a Veteran perspective that will include caregivers and take financing into account.  Choose Home is not part of the Modernization effort--which will allow the program to have more flexibility.  This initiative will take VHA services from a brick and 

mortar system to one that will offer Veterans the choice to remain in the home for long term care, if they choose.   

Four workgroups will be developed to focus on:  
· identification of target Veterans and provide care management;
· bundling programs;
· instituting and following outcome metrics, and 
· sustainment and quality improvement. 

Ms. DeLoof asked whether or not there will be GRECC representation on the executive committee?  Dr. O’Toole replied that there will not be, but indicated their expertise will be sought out by the four workgroups.    Dr. Cohen asked how this program will work with facilities that have under-provided the needed and required non-institutional extended care services. Dr. O’Toole said there will be funding packages that support the program and each medical center will have greater autonomy in how they use the funding.  Dr. Gifford asked whether the initiative will replicate the Program of All-inclusive Care to the Elderly (PACE) model and Dr. O’Toole replied that it would to some degree.  Dr. Gifford suggested that the initiative may need to integrate VA and CMS-supported services for it to be successful.  Amy Berman notes that CMS is currently expanding in this area and suggested that they should be included in the planning of this initiative or at least consulted. See Recommendation 7.

Admiral Marsh brought up the Inter-governmental Agency Aging Task Force initiated in December 2016 and asked whether or not there are plans to reinvigorate this effort and, if so, might it be or combined with the Choose Home initiative?  Dr. Allman noted that the change in administration put an end to the task force and he has not heard anything to suggest in will be restarted—but he suggested it be raised later in the meeting with Lynda Davis. See Recommendation 8.

John Fuessner, MD, (National Research Advisory Committee [NRAC])
Dr. Fuessner chairs the National Research Advisory Committee, which includes members from American Medical Association, DOD Science Office, and VA not-for-profit Research Foundation. He is a general internist and Executive Dean of the Medical University of South Carolina and was formerly a member of the National Academic Affiliations Advisory Committee (NAAAC) and, prior to that, the VA’s Chief Research and Development Officer (CRADO). Dr. Fuessner stated it was as he was exiting this last role that he recommended to the then Secretary (Anthony Principi) the need to set up an NRAC.  He has been a member of the group for four years and the chair for the past two.  He will be stepping down this year and Dr. David Young will succeed him.  Dr. Fuessner sees an opportunity for NRAC and GGAC to collaborate on shared challenges.  


Dr. Fuessner recommended that GGAC limit the number of recommendations it forwards to the Secretary.  He shared that NAAAC had identified 53 critical but non-prioritized items that VA needed to address--which led to none of them being addressed.  When he joined NRAC, that group began working with NAC to identify areas of shared interest, in hope of getting at least some of them addressed.  NSSAC and NRAC, along with the Office of Research and Development (ORD), are now considering partnerships with VSOs to stimulate some action on these concerns.

Dr. Cohen noted that GGAC shares areas of concern with NRAC such as hiring and contracting.  Wet-lab VA infrastructure is aging and NRAC has called for $40B annually to begin ongoing renovations. Another issue of perhaps greater concern to GEC and GRECCs is the absence of a functioning Aging and Clinical Geriatrics (AGCG) research review committee.  Dr. Fuessner noted that there is a Mental Health group that works with the Mental Illness Research, Education, and Clinical Centers (MIRECCs) and Neurology has a group that works with the Parkinson’s Disease Research, Education, and Clinical Centers (PADRECCs).  Dr. Fuessner offered to bring up the absence of a corresponding group for working with GRECCs with NRAC and the current CRADO (Dr. Rachel Romani).  He pointed out there is already good integration in Rehabilitation R&D (RRD) and Health Services R&D (HSRD)—would GGAC like to see some improvement in Biomedical-Lab Science R&D (BSRD)?

Drs. Shay and Cooley will determine whether HSRD still has a long term care review committee, and whether or not any of the RRD groups are charged with reviewing geriatrics proposals. Dr. Feussner pointed out that some aging-related research does well when reviewed by other groups but acknowledged there are times it should be handled by a group with a track record of reviewing aging proposals.  Drs. Shay, Allman, and Cooley assured Dr. Feussner that GEC would be willing to help ORD build a geriatric review committee.  Dr. Fuessner added that ORD is looking at restructuring the peer review committee process, transitioning them away from disease-focused to a more contemporary breakdown.  GGAC recommends that GEC follow-up with the National Research Advisory Committee to collaborate for geriatric peer review committees and PhD eligibility for merit reviews—see Recommendation 11.

Jeff Moragne (Director, Advisory Committee Management Office)
Mr. Moragne acknowledged that the response loop between GGAC and the Secretary is not as effective as it should be.  He suggest a 3-pronged approach for addressing this concern—a concern that was raised with the Secretary by the GGAC chair in his annual letter to SecVA.
1. form a Tiger team with ACMO, VHA Chief of Staff (COS), and GEC to refine the process for ensuring each recommendation is brought to the attention of the correct office; 
2. VHA leadership, VHA COS, and GEC will share responsibility for ensuring that responses from the correct offices are provided in a timely manner; and 
3. VHA COS and ACMO will determine whether this issue is strictly GGAC’s or if it impacts other Federal Advisory Committees (FACs).

Mr. Moragne set himself the goal of undertaking the needed actions within 30-45 days and providing a written response to GGAC.  See Recommendation 12. 

He also offered advice on what has been successful for other FACs.  
· He suggested that the committee include in its recommendations what will happen if VA does not follow the advice.   
· He stressed the importance of framing the preceding in terms of the Veteran experience.
· He noted that collaboration with other FACs gives the resulting recommendation more weight. 
· He suggested following the “SMART” acronym (Specific, Measurable, Actionable, Realistic, and Timely) when developing recommendations.  
· He suggested limiting the number of recommendations; or if a larger number, indicating a prioritization.

Kenneth Shay, DDS, MS, (Director of Geriatric Programs)
Dr. Shay described the ongoing need for identifying new GGAC members.  To adhere to GGAC’s Member Balance plan, the committee is currently seeking a non-white, male Veteran in a healthcare profession, preferably nursing or rehabilitation, with an academic or research background. Dr. Cohen and others suggested seeking recommendations from the American Geriatrics Society, John A. Hartford Foundation, and national nursing and rehab organizations.  Dr. Shay requested members to keep this ongoing search in mind and forward to him names of individuals that seem promising.

Dr. Shay thanked GGAC members for volunteering for FY18 GRECC site visits. The following sites will be visited in FY18:  
· Ann Arbor, 
· Bronx, 
· Palo Alto, and
· Tennessee Valley

Ann Arbor GRECC currently has multiple vacancies because the Chief of Staff at that site is refusing to entertain requests for permission to recruit non-clinician scientists. Their Education program is also struggling and understaffed.  The other three sites have no noteworthy, ongoing issues that site visitors should be alerted to. 

Dr. Shay discussed some ongoing issues at GRECCs not being sited-visit within the next year.  
 
· The Minneapolis GRECC has had acting Co-Directors for three to four years. Several different search committees have been convened but have been unsuccessful in identifying a suitable candidate. Since early summer there has been a candidate—a geropsychiatrist with research interest in depression—but hiring has been impeded by the lack of a position for the spouse.  Dr. Gifford asked whether the closure of an underperforming GRECC would result in the awarding of the resources to a more deserving site.  When Dr. Shay acknowledged that there is significant reluctance to close a GRECC  because it is not assured that the resources can be deployed elsewhere, Dr. Gifford pointed out that there is little impetus for an site that is out of compliance to come into compliance, knowing that the program’s status as a GRECC is unlikely to be revoked. Admiral Marsh reminded GGAC members of the Government Accountability Office (GAO) audit that resulted earlier in this year in the issuance of a Center of Excellence (COE) Directive.  The Directive specifies there must be specific criteria for a COE to receive and maintain that designation and if criteria are not met, the COE designation can be revoked by a Deputy Under Secretary for Health.  

· Greater LA GRECC has persistently had an excessive number of vacancies.  Following three GGAC site visits going back to the early part of the millennium, the site visit team has recommended filling the positions and local leadership promises to do so—but the vacancies persist. Greater LA on paper has the largest number of FTE positions because it was formed in 2000 by the merger of the West LA and the Sepulveda GRECCs. Leadership at that time promised they would honor the original staffing level and have continued to assert until lately that is their plan. The most recent site visit was in March 2015 and the site, after delaying over a year in responding to the GGAC recommendations, requested to downsize to 12.0 FTE.  Dr. Shay has drafted a response from the Acting Under Secretary for Health stating that they may only downsize to 20. The letter has not yet been sent, pending the need to brief top VHA leaders on the relevant issues.

· Eastern Colorado GRECC is the newest GRECC.  It underwent its obligatory “third-year of funding” site visit this past August.  The program is impressively successful with its research program but both educational and clinical progress has been slowed by the GRECC’s inability to locate in VA space.  The medical center is several years behind and over $1B above budget in constructing a new medical center adjacent to the University of Colorado School of Medicine campus.  The adverse publicity associated with this has resulted in a succession of VAMC directors each of whom comes with a Secretarial mandate to do nothing that will further slow completion.  As such, the space originally promised for the new GRECC has not materialized and the projected completion date keeps being moved back.  The single-minded focus has also compromised Research Service, which struggles to keep pace with the considerable increase in grant proposals from the new GRECC. GGAC was unable to recommend to SecVA that the GRECC receive full approval, recommending instead its status remain provisional and subject to another site visit within three years. See Recommendation 9.

· New England GRECC is a two site GRECC (Boston and Bedford) that, like Greater LA, was formed from the consolidation of two earlier programs and therefore has approximately twice the number of staff as most other GRECCs.  This GRECC was without a director for several years but two years ago a new GRECC Director (Johnathan Bean, MD) was recruited and hired.  Both sites seemed very enthusiastic about his qualifications and plans, but recently the relationship between the Director and the Bedford Chief of Staff seems to have eroded.  A trigger to the decline seems to be that a successful Bedford investigator wants to relocate his laboratory to Boston, and this has inflamed a long-simmering antipathy between the two sites.  Dr. Bean is regarded as being allegiant to Boston, which is making his time and efforts at Bedford unpleasant and unproductive. He is proposing that the GRECC at the Bedford site should close.  Dr. Shay will update GGAC as this situation unfolds. 

Miguel LaPuz, MD, MBA, (Acting Principal Deputy Under Secretary for Health-PDUSH)
Dr. LaPuz shared VA’s Modernization plans with guiding principles from SecVA’s five priorities.  The VHA plan is to both enhance foundational services and make them more efficient.  Because GEC is a foundational service, GEC needs to identify those programs that will be provided at all VAMCs.  There is also the Choose Home initiative, whose goals are that the Veteran age in place through wrap-around services, solid case management, and expansion of caregiver support.  This can only occur if VA is an effective partner with community counterparts, in order to address any gaps in services or programs.  

Dr. Cohen pointed out the importance of Veteran preference:  aging in place is the right goal for some, but “aging as the Veteran prefers” should be the guiding principle.  Dr. LaPuz agreed and commented that VA historically has provided more institutional forms of extended care.  Dr. Gifford suggested that VA not re-invent the wheel but enter into partnerships with Medicare and Medicaid, like the PACE Program.  See Recommendation 7.  Ms. DeLoof noted that VA is already a leader in providing services to an aging population:  what are the gaps that need to be filled?   PDUSH stated that current gaps occusr on both the VA and non-VA sides, including 
· Home-Based Primary Care (HBPC) is strictly a VA program and therefore not available to non-Veterans, 



· Medicare/Medicaid legislation not conducive to reform, and 
· caregiver support not available for caregivers of older Veterans.  

Dr. Cohen suggested that Home and Community Based Care programs that promote aging in place already exist and are actually part of the Veterans Benefits package, but that there is tremendous variation in the degree to which health systems provide the care:  this was raised in last year’s letter from GGAC to SecVA. Drs. Gifford and Ouslander noted that money often does not align with need in VA. Dr. Gifford asked whether VA could coordinate a system of blended VA and CMS-supported care for Medicare-eligible Veterans but PDUSH labeled this as cost-shifting and said it was legal but too complex to pursue.  Dr. Halter stated that GEC has identified best practices and new innovations to bring people together to make this possible.  Dr. Beizer suggested that it is generally recognized within geriatrics that these services have to be put together like a patchwork quilt.  She offered the example of a Veteran who gets some medications from VA and some from Medicare Part D. Shouldn’t there be some coordination of such services, on the patient’s behalf?  Dr. Gifford shared that some VAs decline to provide dual care if Medicare is also being used, but VHA should accept ownership of the Veteran and help them coordinate VA services and non-VA services. GGAC sees an opportunity for VHA to coordinate with CMS for seamless access and transition to geriatric and extended care services for all Veterans—see Recommendation 7.

Admiral Marsh asked about the GEC merger, the proposed decrease in staffing, and discussion that extended care programs become the responsibility of a non-GEC.  He stressed that these decisions have far-reaching implications and should be made cautiously and only following input from stakeholders. Dr. LaPuz stated that the two GEC offices had not collaborated effectively and the merger was recommended to eliminate any redundancies.  Dr. Cohen concurred that a single office will be more efficient. Members asked PDUSH about the Chief Consultant recruitment process, and pointed out that, given their statutory charge, they should be offered some input into the process and selection. Dr. LaPuz deferred to the ADUSH for Clinical Operations for comment. GGAC recommends that it be part of the Chief Consultant selection process for GEC—see Recommendation 2.

Dr. Gifford offered his perspective to PDUSH that change seems to be happening for the sake of change:  he has heard no examples of expected outcomes by which to measure the success or failure of such an ambitious exercise. GGAC recommends that there must be improved clarity communicated about SecVA’s priorities:  there need to be outcomes identified—See Recommendation 5.

Harold Kudler, MD, (Acting Assistant Deputy Under Secretary for Health for Patient Care Services)
Dr. Kudler, prior to his present assignment, was Chief Consultant for VHA Mental Health.  Because of his own interest and advanced training in geropsychiatry, he worked closely in that position with his Deputy Chief Consultant, Mardsen McGuire, MD, who is also a geropsychiatrist.  He noted that VACO is organized like a traditional medical school with numerous departments that have separate budgets and therefore are disincentivized from collaborating. GEC and Mental Health are presently siloed but are both working to integrate a growing list of programs and activities.  He reminded GGAC that a top SecVA priority is suicide prevention.  He noted that Veteran suicide is highest among Vietnam-era Veterans:  elderly males. There is work to do in updating and educating staff to focus on the Veteran and not on individual departments or programs.  See recommendation 4. Dr. Smith asked whether Dr. Kudler thought there would ever be enough geriatricians, even if their main responsibility would be to educate and build geriatrics competencies among primary care providers (PCPs). Dr. Kudler expressed doubt that VHA could effectively train PCPs to manage older complex patients but it could do a better job fostering interdisciplinary team-based care which would call for geriatrics expertise when needed.  But the challenges are not limited to interactions program offices:  often it feels as if VISNs behave as if they are running a group of hospitals rather than operating a healthcare system.

Admiral Marsh inquired about Dr. Kudler’s ability to support GEC programs and FTE, given their reassignment to 10N. Dr. Kudler pointed out that the “moonshot” will require redirection of resources, to support aging in place for those who prefer it.  Dr. Gifford asked for clarification and examples of “greater effectiveness and efficiencies.”  Dr. Kudler described the recent push for supporting new State Home construction with VA money, while declining to enforce the use of modern design considerations as a condition for underwriting the construction cost. This is both ineffective and inefficient, as well as counter-productive.  He noted that 75% of aging veterans use both Medicare and VA, with Veterans forced to navigate both systems instead of VA and Medicare collaborating on the Veterans’ behalf.  Dr. Gifford stated that reports show that Veterans who navigate both systems end up with gross medication errors, redundancies, and poorer quality of care.  Dr. Kudler concurred, saying that VHA needs to wrap the care around the Veterans and not let the Veteran flounder among the two systems--see Recommendation 7.

Admiral Marsh inquired about the selection of a new USH. Dr. Kudler indicated that he does not know anything about filling that position but does know that until it occurs, guidance is inconsistent and  program offices cannot fill vacancies.  GGAC observes that not all senior leaders have the same understanding of “Modernization,” and recommends identification of an USH without further delay, to provide a consistent voice on Modernization and staffing reductions—see Recommendation 10.  GGAC also encourages the involvement of Veterans and their families in the Modernization process—see Recommendation 6.

Dr. Gifford asked if there are incentives available related to quality performance.  Dr. Kudler shared Mental Health’s story of integration into Primary Care ten years ago.  PCPs now treat 28% of Veterans with depression in their clinics and that was not the case prior to their integration.  Geriatrics needs to include suicide prevention as one of their goals and recommend that geriatrics and extended care be integrated into everything.  With the aging Veteran population making up 50% of those seeking services, GGAC recommends that geriatrics be integrated across all VHA program and services to include suicide prevention as one of its goals—see Recommendation 4.

Crystal Cruz, MS, (Acting Assistant Chief Officer for Workforce Services)  
Ms. Cruz shared her office’s FY17 goal of re-establishing and redesigning workforce development by identifying appropriate FTE baselines.  The office also worked to manage and meet requirements based on need. Currently, Workforce Services is trying to manage vacancies by using a position management system for authorized positions.  Vacancy rates are always different than staffing requirements.    VHA staffing equates to approximately 320,000 FTE with 32,000 vacant positions (10%).  VHA hires approximately 36,000 employees and experiences 26,000 losses per year. Workforce Services has four focus areas that include:  
· developing staffing models, 
· assessing staffing models, 
· validating data, and 
· placing emphasis on practice groups.  

New initiatives that can assist GEC include: 
· obtaining accurate data on GEC workforce; 
· updating salary tables; 
· providing geriatric training; 
· reviewing and developing retention strategies and issues; 
· developing mid-career transition opportunities; 
· improving training opportunities leading to enhanced geriatric competencies; and 
· education debt reduction. 

Retention does not appear to be the problem for GEC but rather recruitment.  Another issue is the difficulty to define the number of nurses who work within geriatrics.  Geriatrics is the 10th most difficult position to replace.  Vacancy rates for geriatricians is 8.8%.  Exit interviews and All Employee Survey data are difficult to use due to the lack of granularity.  Workforce Services partners with community health care programs for salary comparisons.  Geriatricians receive the most of the Education Debt Reduction Program (EDRP) funding of all physician subspecialties.  EDRP is available for 5 years for a recruited employee up to $120,000, payable after the first full year of employment, with an expectation that they stay five years.  

Dr. Cohen asked for the justification for geriatricians being paid less than general internists working in Primary Care.  Ms. Cruz indicated that she did not have an answer on that.  Drs. Ouslander and Cohen shared that there are few geriatricians, and training existing VA staff on geriatrics for increased competencies is absolutely needed.  Ms. Cruz stated that training does fall under workforce planning and she will take that back to the work group for review and possible development.  

Dr. Shay provided an explanation of the Geriatric Scholars Program managed by the Greater LA GRECC and 11 other GRECCs supported by funds from the Office of Rural Health. Training is offered four times a year.  Over 900 trainees, under multiple disciplines, have participated to date with follow-up data evaluated by the Salt Lake City VA Medical Center.  Dr. Beizer asked whether or not VHA tracks the number of geriatric specialty staff.  Dr. Shay noted that this information will be reported in the upcoming GEC survey conducted every 4 years.

Lynda Davis, PhD, (Executive Director, Office of Veterans Experience)
The Veteran Experience Office (VEO) was initiated under Secretary Bob McDonald to evaluate best practices of business and industry and apply them to VA.  This office reports directly to SecVA and aligns with his priorities.  The office brings in tools and processes that help VA and VHA serve Veterans better and improve their trust.  Tools, surveys, and real time feedback on Veteran experiences are now provided to facility directors and other leaders, an important accomplishment of this office. Another achievement was the standardization and the streamlining of the nearly 2,000 VA-run call centers.  The office reinvigorated the Community Veteran Engagement Boards that work with community counterparts to listen to the Veterans and synthesize an agency wide view of the Veteran’s experience that can then be forwarded to VA leadership and Congress.  

The Office of Veteran Experience just initiated a new Federal Advisory Board called the Veterans’ Family, Caregiver, and Survivor Advisory Committee (VFCSAC).  This Advisory Committee focuses on Veterans from all eras and with all disabilities; and to include families and caregivers in its purview. The Choose Home initiative will be run through VEO and led by Dr. Thomas O’Toole.  Plans for Choose Home include community outreach; a virtual Center of Excellence whose goal will be to look at research, experience, and relationships related to Veteran healthcare, which will serve as a clearinghouse for existing projects on relevant topics and to coordinate grant support to support new projects; and VFCSAC.  There will be three VFCSAC subcommittees: Education and outreach; access; and innovation. GGAC visited VFCSAC on 10/24/17, where Admiral Marsh and Ken Shay presented on the Geriatrics and Gerontology Advisory Committee, its charter, and their 2016 Recommendations to SecVA.  
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